
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 1st September 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 
Prior to the meeting, Alan Irvine, a Chartered Surveyor, had presented the plans for item 10a on the agenda.  He had answered questions from 19 members of the public and Parish Councillors

Present: 
Mr M Flett



Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr P Wall

Mr T Gabriel
Mr R Pinning

Mrs S Farnsworth
Mr A Lupson

Mr M Monk

Mr B Tubby

Mr A Lumbard
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 11 members of the public 
2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Cllr Youngs
3. Declarations of interest: None
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 4th August were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
a. Ludham Staithe – ownership.  The Chairman reported that he had had a meeting with Mr Lumbard.  Mr Lumbard explained to the Council that he had seen paperwork from 1961 at the time when the old bridge had been collapsing.  The land at that time had been taken from the Parish Staithe in order to build the new bridge.  An agreement had been made that the land on the North side of the bridge would be given to the Parish by way of compensation.  In 1989 the Norfolk River Board had taken ownership of the Staithe and then handed it over to the Environment Agency.  The land had recently been re-piled by the Environment Agency.  In summary, Mr Lumbard explained that the Parish Council may wish to wait for the decision by the Environment Agency and North Norfolk District Council as to which organisation is currently responsible for the bins on the Staithe.  The Parish Council AGREED that it would not act until the situation had become clearer
b. NCC update on Bus services.  The Clerk had written to Norman Lamb MP and the District and County Councillors to ask for their assistance in lobbying for a replacement bus service since the news that First Bus would be pulling out of running the current services.  Mrs Willoughby summarised the new services which had been put in place by Sanders Bus Company.  
c. Public benches at Ludham Staithe.  The Clerk had contacted Trudi Wakelin at the Broads Authority, following a recommendation from Jacquie Burgess, the Chairman of the Broads Authority, that Trudi Wakelin would be able to advise if the Parish Council could place benches on Ludham Staithe.  Trudi Wakelin had advised the Parish Council that she was unable to give permission for benches to be placed on the Staithe on the basis that the Broads Authority did not own the Staithe.  The Clerk had contacted the Environment Agency but had not heard back from them.  The Clerk would chase the Environment Agency again.  Trudi Wakelin had also advised that the Parish Council’s bench, which was currently held within the Broads Authority’s Buttles Barn, could be given back to the Council but that it was in a state of disrepair

d. Norfolk / Suffolk Constabulary – Road Policing budget cuts.  Mr Usher had contacted the Norfolk Constabulary to ask if, as a result of the increased budget allocation to Suffolk Constabulary for road policing, Norfolk  Constabulary would then suffer financially.  He had been advised that the two forces had separate finances but that the two forces collaborate with each other.  Mr Lupson advised that this information was not relevant to the Road Policing teams, which were indeed in a joint financial arrangement.  Mr Lupson would contact the Norfolk Constabulary for further information

e. Mr Roll had written to the Council stating that he saw no need to contribute to a dog waste bin in the area of Lover’s Lane on the basis that he has a dog waste bin on his campsite
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The PCSO had not been able to attend the meeting, but had sent a report to the Clerk.  The Police had received 9 calls from the area since the last meeting: 1 call to assist an ambulance, 1 report of suspicious circumstances, 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 2 calls to report attempted burglaries, 1 road related call and 1 report of animal issues.  In addition there had been 5 reported crimes: one burglary on Catfield Road, one assault on School Road, an attempted burglary on Latchmoor Lane, a theft in a dwelling, and an assault on Catfield Road.  The PCSO had also contacted the Council regarding a complaint about the junction of Fritton Lane and the A1062.  The parishioner had complained that the mirror is distorting the view.  Mr Monk was able to advise that Nuttalls had put the mirror up and had consulted the owners of the nearby houses.  The Clerk would contact the PCSO to let her know.
b. NNDC.  Notice of intention to prepare a new Local Plan.  The Chairman explained that the new local plan would provide the planning strategy for the district for the period 2016 – 2036.  The Local Plan must establish future levels of housing and economic development and outline the spatial strategy for accommodating such development.  It would also include new allocations of land.  The Plan would broadly include: Housing, Natural and Historic Environment, Employment and Economic Development, Community, and Transport.  The Chairman suggested that if Councillors wished to read the documentation and comment on the documentation, they could contact the Clerk
c. BA.  Receipt of the Broads Local Access Forum Annual Report 2015.  The Chairman noted that the report was with the Clerk for Councillors to read if they wished to do so
d. Mazars.  Confirmation of receipt of approval for external audit.  The Chairman explained that the audit had been approved and that the Council was advertising the completion of audit on the noticeboard
7. Agenda items: 
a. To consider whether the Parish Council wishes to ask the Womack Trustees for a donation towards the fireworks or to consider ordering a larger display following an anonymous donation.  Also to confirm which Parish Councillor will co-ordinate the Fireworks on New Year’s Eve.  Mr Monk kindly offered to co-ordinate the Fireworks display again, with the assistance of some of his fellow Councillors.  The Council thanked him.  The Council AGREED that the Clerk should write to the Trustees of Womack Staithe asking for the Trust to donate the remaining funds required for the normal fireworks display plus any additional costs
8. Reports:  
a. Mr Monk advised that he had found a painter to paint the phonebox.  The Chairman thanked him.
b. Mr Lumbard explained that the Broads Authority were making a little progress on the St Benet’s /Ludham Bridge footpath.  He noted that all the agreements were with the Broads Authority and that the legalities were nearly completed.  
c. Mr Lupson asked that the Parish Council thank the Ludham Wives for their work in arranging for the bench around the tree at the top of Horsefen Road to be fixed.  The Parish Council thanked the Ludham Wives. 
9. Adjourn meeting
District Councillor Paul Rice informed the Council that he would again contact the Broads Authority for an update on the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge footpath

Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
a.   PO/15/1153.  Land South of School Road.  Site for the erection of 15 dwellings with associated access and open space.  The Parish Council voted to SUPPORT this application.  The Clerk would contact NNDC
11. Planning Decisions:
None
12. Finance

a. The Chairman had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.  He noted that if any other Parish Councillor would like to take over this role, he would delighted to pass on the responsibility
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. Chq no 1064.  Ludham Village Hall.  £900.  First instalment of grant
iii. Chq no 1065.  Clerk’s salary and expenses.  £365.08
iv. Chq no 1066.  Mazars.  External audit.  £120 inc £20 VAT
v. Chq no 1067.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £52.74 inc £8.79 VAT
vi. Chq no 1068.  Mr M Flett.  Expenses.  £54 inc £4 VAT
vii. Total:  £1750.82
c. Receipts: The following receipts were noted:
i. Anonymous donation towards the Fireworks on New Year’s Eve.  £250
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
a. Mr Usher asked about the signs at the top of Horsefen Road.  District Councillor Paul Rice agreed to work with the business owners to try to reach an agreement on one brown sign as opposed to four separate signs.  
b. Mr Monk agreed to speak with the owner of the skip at the house opposite the Church Rooms
c. The Chairman explained that the Parish Council will have paid URM approximately £300 for removing the glass from the bottle banks, and that the Council will have received around £860 from NCC in payment for the glass, giving an approximate income of around £560 since the bottle banks were removed by NNDC and replaced with URM bottle banks.  The Council noted this
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. First Bus changes – approximately halved
15. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 6th October at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.29pm
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